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A survey carried out in 1988 by the committee members of the Buildings
Section

Introduction

The barn forms part of the Blagdon House Farm complex. It is situated
three kilometres due east of the centre of Paignton (OS coordinates
SX 857 609).

The barn was brought to
Torbay Borough Planning
for planning permission
to be imposed that will

the notice of the Buildings Section by the
Officer. It is the subject of an application
for conversion into a dwelling. Conditions are
preserve the cider press.

A group of buildings, one of which would appear to conform to the
existing ground plan of the Cider Barn, is recorded on the Tithe Map.
It is certain therefore that a building of some kind was there in the
1840s. The present building would appear to be 19th century and
purpose built for making cider.

Description
The barn is a rubble stone building, approximately 13 metres long and
6 metres wide. It is two storeys high, but is only floored over half
its length. The roof is now corrugated iron, painted black, supported
on six collar tie oak roof trusses, probably original and the gable
end walls (photograph no. 1). The collars are fixed to the sides of
the rafters by a mixture of a wooden dowel and two rosehead nails. The
purlins were replaced when the new corrugated sheeting was put on. The
nature of the original cladding is not known.
The ground level along part of the south side of the barn is about
half a metre below first floor level. There is a projecting porch with
a double-doored entrance. The south wall accordingly acts as a
retaining wall, but any variation in the thickness of the wall on this
account is not apparent, (photograph no. 2)

The western end of the barn flanks Blagdon Road (photograph no. 3).
The eastern end is abutted by a single storey building of apparently
similar construction, which does not form part of the planning
application and was not surveyed (photograph no. 4). There is a
blocked-up door opening in the east wall, suggesting the two
structures were originally inter-connected (photograph no. 11).
The northern side opens on to a small walled yard, which also serves
an occupied house. There is a large double door, half of which is
split stable fashion. At some time there was a projecting hood above
this door, as indicated by the remnants of a flashing, (photograph no.
5)
The woodwork of all the doors and windows is in a very poor state of
repair and none is likely to survive the conversion. Much woodwork is
missing and three windows are fully or partially boarded-up with
corrugated iron.
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The ground floor is cobbled, but mainly covered with mud and the
detritus of past cider-making activities. There is clear evidence of a
circular pony track on the floor beneath the apple loft, at the centre
of which there is a boss to carry the lower end of a capstan post
(photograph no. 6). There is a corresponding boss fixed to the
underside of the apple loft.
The floor of the apple loft is constructed of roughly hewn beams and
joists and has wide wooden planks. Along the open (east) end of the
floor there is a balustrade (photograph no. 1). In the north-east
corner of the floor is a hatch through which the apples could be fed
to the mill. The existing mill is a cast-iron affair with a projecting
steel shaft to take a pulley far a belt drive from the power take-off
of a tractor (photograph no. 7), but the larger opening, just
discernible in the photographs and shown on the drawing, suggests an
earlier mill, driven by the missing capstan. This was probably a stone
rollermill. The owner of Blagdon House, who has lived there since
1917, remembers only the tractor drive.
Below the mill is a trough, built of brick and shaped to allow the
pony to walk around the capstan. It is cement rendered to make it
smooth and watertight. There is a chute below the mill and the crushed
apples can be shot straight into the trough (photograph no. 7). The
earlier trough could have been lead-lined and responsible for the
"Devonshire colic".

Description of the press

Alongside the trough stands the press. The platens are of timber. The
top platen measures 1420 X 1300 mm and is supported below a massive
timber cross-head 500 mm deep X 550 mm wide X 2600 mm long, carried in
turn on two vertical stanchions out of 220 X 150 mm timbers
(photograph no. 8). A supplementary 400 X 400 X 2500 mm timber lies
across the top of the cross-head as reinforcement. Through these two
timbers passes a six inch diameter square-threaded vertical screw
jack. The jack runs in a threaded collar fixed to the underside of the
cross-head (photograph no. 9).
The upper platen is made from 45 mm thick boards of varying widths in
excess of 300 mm. These are backed by six timber bearers, each 110 X
110 X 1300 mm, fixed to a cross-beam out of 400 X 150 mm timber, just
long enough to fit between the stanchions. It is tapered to a width of
about 150 mm to match the stanchions and a pair of flat steel plates
is bolted to each end, to act as guides to keep the cross-beam between
the stanchions.
The lower platen measures 2000 X 1650 mm overall and is surrounded by
a low "kerb" to prevent the juices flowing anywhere but over the
projecting spout into the receiving vat set in the floor in a 500 mm
deep recess. The platen consists of 230 X 100 mm timbers, closely
fitted together and cramped by two 3/4 inch bolts passing through from
side to side. These timbers rest on two 250 X 540 X 2300 mm long
timbers, which pass either side of the stanchions described above.

The lower platen is fixed and the upper platen is movable. By turning
the 1200 mm diameter handwheel the upper platen can be lowered on to
the "cheese" and made to apply the pressure needed to squeeze the
juice out of the fruit.
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The timberwork in the stanchions alone could not apply the required
pressure and they have been reinforced. On each side of the stanchions
are fixed 100 X 25 mm steel flats - four in all. At their lower ends
they project about 250 mm below the 250 X 540 mm timbers and are
slotted to allow a 100 X 25 mm steel key to pass through them. Where
these keys bear on the 250 X 540 mm timbers, flat steel plates have
been inserted to spread the load. At their upper ends the steel flats
pass through the cross-head timbers, projecting about 250 mm, where
they are slatted and keyed as the lower ends, except that here folding
steel wedges have been used to pre-tension the steel plates against
the vertical timbers. By these arrangements the tensile forces
generated by the screw jack are taken by the steel flats in tension,
(Photograph no.12)

The handwheel is augmented by levers applied to four slots cast into
the mechanism (photograph no. 9). Lying beside the press was a long
steel bar, specially shaped, 50 X 75 mm square for half its 2800 mm
length and 50 mm diameter for the remainder, with a hook on the end.
The squared end fitted into the slots and the bar was used to apply
additional leverage to the jack. Even this was apparently not enough
and a capstan was provided to increase the torque on the jack
(photograph no. 10). A chain wound round the 200 mm diameter capstan
could be attached to the hook at the end of the steel bar. The capstan
had two slots mutually perpendicular, into which wooden levers could
be inserted. Pressure applied to this lever rotated the capstan, which
wound up the chain and applied tension to the end of the steel bar,
which rotated the screw jack.
The mechanical advantage of the jack is of the order of 800 to 1 at
the end of the steel bar, less friction (very low, because the
handwheel ran away during the survey and was hard to stop). If the
lever at the capstan was 1200 mm long, the total mechanical advantage
would have been about 8000 to 1. In other words, a force of 25
kilogrammes (250 kN) applied to the lever would have exerted a
compressive force equivalent to 200 tonnes on the "cheese". A ratchet
under the handwheel ensures that the pressure is maintained.

Description of the cider making process
The following description is partly from notes written down by Mr
Windsor and partly from information given by him in an interview. The
original of Mr Windsor’s written notes is included later.
The apples were partly obtained from the orchard immediately adjacent
to the building, although it required twelve acres of apples to
provide sufficient fruit. It was not possible to discover the number
of trees per acre. Mr Windsor was able to recall some of the names of
the apples used. "Slap me Girdle" was a very sweet apple. "Bickington
Grey" was probably not so sweet and there was a very yellow apple
called "Butter (something)".

Apples were picked up in the orchards from September to December. In
the horse days they were tipped in a heap and allowed to mellow in the
orchard. It seems that it was left to the autumn gales to "pick the
fruit" since the words Mr Windsor used here were "picked up" not
"picked". From the end of November the apples were taken by horse and
cart and tipped into the top chamber of the Cider Barn (Pound House) about four cartloads at a time. Because of the lie of the land the
barn is built "up against the country" to give a cart-sized entrance
at orchard level.
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The fruit was then shovelled by hand into the apple mill, which cut it
into small pieces and from whence it passed down a chute into the
trough on the ground floor. At this point the apple became known as a
"moch". The moch was moved by hand on to the lower platen of the
press, where it was built into a square stack in layers wrapped in
hair cloths. Later a more modern type of cloth was used, but Mr
Windsor was not able to say what this cloth was made of. About six
layers were carefully spread around by hand. When the last layer was
in position the upper platen was gradually lowered on to the top and
pressure was slowly applied by means of the hand wheel. When the moch
was slightly compressed the long steel bar was inserted into the gear
and connected to the capstan by means of a chain fastened to the hook
at the bar’s outer end. Two men were employed to operate the windlass
and sometimes a third might help. When squeezed, the ’cider’ ran out
over the spout into a vat set in the floor below the press. From there
it was dipped out and put into forty gallon casks which were rolled
onto horse-drawn wagons to be taken to the cellar. There it was
transferred into one hundred and twenty gallon casks and allowed to
mature.

The moch, sometimes called a cheese, was made up of three cartloads of
apples in the old horse-drawn days and is thought to have weighed
about two tons. There was about half a cart load of 'arisings' from
each pressing and this was put out for the pheasants who apparently
liked the pips!

Cider was not sold until it was at least twelve months old. It was
very sweet when it came from the press, but became stronger and less
sweet when matured. After two years it was very strong. There was
always a jar of cider in the field at harvest time, but it is not
known if this was one or two year old strength! Cider was transferred
from the one hundred and twenty gallon storage casks to six gallon
casks to be sold.
The set-up as seen by the recorders was said to have been much the
same as it had been in 1900, at which date Mr Windsor thought the
adjoining orchard was fifty or sixty years old. New apple trees were
planted around January time. Men and horses provided all the power
needed until 1939 and cider making continued at Blagdon until roughly
1976. It came to an end when "the old boys" died out and there was a
lack of skilled labour.

(Blagdon 1988)
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